

International Accreditation Council for Business Education

11374 Strang Line Road

Lenexa, Kansas 66215, USA

© 2011 by the International Accreditation Council for Business Education

11374 Strang Line Road

Lenexa, Kansas 66215, USA

© 2011 by the International Accreditation Council for Business Education

11374 Strang Line Road

Lenexa, Kansas 66215, USA

© 2011 by the International Accreditation Council for Business Education

11374 Strang Line Road

Lenexa, Kansas 66215, USA

Board of Commissioners

Policies and Procedures Manual

Amended July 2020

# 

# PREFACE

The International Accreditation Council for Business Education (IACBE) was founded in 1997 in response to the expressed needs of presidents, chief academic officers, and business deans and chairs who wanted an accreditation process that was mission-driven and outcomes-based. The IACBE provides specialized accreditation to the business programs of hundreds of institutions of higher education throughout the world whose primary purpose is excellence in teaching and learning. The IACBE’s innovative approach to specialized business accreditation is based on the assessment of educational outcomes and the characteristics of excellence in business education.

This policies and procedures manual codifies the ongoing work of the IACBE Board of Commissioners. It documents previously discussed and agreed upon philosophies, policies, and procedures that influence the ways in which the board fulfills its responsibilities as outlined in the IACBE’s Bylaws. The underlying philosophy of and approach to accreditation are clearly outlined in the IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual* and *Self-Study Manual*, and are included in this document as points of reference. The commissioners recognize that the manner in which they fulfill their responsibilities communicates important messages to both prospective and current members about the IACBE’s values, priorities, and credibility.

The manual is organized into the following four sections:

* **Section One**: This section contains an introduction that describes the mission of the IACBE, its philosophy of accreditation, the characteristics of excellence in business education, the scope of accreditation, and the application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles in accreditation reviews.
* **Section Two**: This section contains references from the IACBE’s Bylaws that pertain to the Board of Commissioners.
* **Section Three**: This section describes in detail the specific policies and procedures of the Board of Commissioners.
* **Section Four**: This section contains appendices.

The policies and procedures outlined in this manual are binding by mutual consent of the board members. This document is reviewed and updated periodically to reflect the current decision-making processes of the board.

The reader is encouraged to become familiar with the glossary of terms in Appendix D. This glossary defines certain terms and expressions used throughout this manual.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

[PREFACE i](#_Toc49769932)

[TABLE OF CONTENTS ii](#_Toc49769933)

[SECTION ONE: INTRODUCTION 1](#_Toc49769934)

[Mission of the IACBE 1](#_Toc49769935)

[Philosophy of Accreditation 1](#_Toc49769936)

[Implications of the IACBE’s Mission and Philosophy 1](#_Toc49769937)

[Characteristics of Excellence in Business Education 2](#_Toc49769938)

[Scope of Accreditation 3](#_Toc49769939)

[Application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles 5](#_Toc49769940)

[SECTION TWO: BYLAWS REFERENCES 7](#_Toc49769941)

[Broad-Based Goals of the IACBE 7](#_Toc49769942)

[Powers of the Board of Commissioners 8](#_Toc49769943)

[Organization and Composition of the Board of Commissioners 8](#_Toc49769944)

[Changes in the Board of Commissioners 8](#_Toc49769945)

[Terms of Office of the Board of Commissioners 8](#_Toc49769946)

[SECTION THREE: SPECIFIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES 10](#_Toc49769947)

[Eligibility for Academic Business Unit Membership 10](#_Toc49769948)

[Qualifications for Non-Public Membership on the Board of Commissioners 10](#_Toc49769949)

[Composition of the Board of Commissioners 10](#_Toc49769950)

[Global Accreditation Activities 11](#_Toc49769951)

[Conflicts between Accreditation Principles, Policies, and Procedures and National, State, or Local Laws 12](#_Toc49769952)

[Self-Studies 13](#_Toc49769953)

[Candidacy Process and Candidacy Visits 14](#_Toc49769954)

[Site Visits and Site-Visit Teams 15](#_Toc49769955)

[Reports of Findings of Site-Visit Teams 15](#_Toc49769956)

[Granting of Accreditation 16](#_Toc49769957)

[Board of Commissioners’ Actions 17](#_Toc49769958)

[Requests for Reconsideration of Board of Commissioners’ Decisions 18](#_Toc49769959)

[New Program Review 19](#_Toc49769960)

[Changes in Accreditation Principles and Manuals 20](#_Toc49769961)

[BOC Accreditation Reviews 21](#_Toc49769962)

[Authorizations 25](#_Toc49769963)

[SECTION FOUR: APPENDICES 26](#_Toc49769964)

[Appendix A: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Candidate for Accreditation Status 27](#_Toc49769965)

[Appendix B: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Accreditation 30](#_Toc49769966)

[Appendix C: Board of Commissioners’ Sanctions on Accredited Programs 33](#_Toc49769967)

[Appendix D: Glossary of Terms 38](#_Toc49769968)

# SECTION ONE: INTRODUCTION

Mission of the IACBE

The mission of the IACBE is to advance academic quality in business programs through evidence-based accreditation that encourages institutions to build unique educational models to reflect their mission and vision.

Philosophy of Accreditation

In promoting and fostering excellence in business education, the IACBE takes a mission-driven and outcomes-based approach to accreditation, in which the assurance of academic quality is based on the results of the assessment of educational outcomes rather than prescriptive input standards. The IACBE’s quality assurance process involves a comprehensive set of accreditation principles pertaining to measures of academic resources and educational processes as well as outcomes assessment. These principles are based on best practices in business education and are designed to promote excellence in business education through a benchmarking process, which is helpful in determining the extent to which the academic business unit is achieving its mission and its student learning and operational goals.

The IACBE bases its accreditation reviews on principles rather than standards. Standards and principles are similar in that both may be used to evaluate academic quality. However, the use of prescriptive input standards involves the specification of arbitrary thresholds and assumes that their achievement ensures high-quality outcomes, which is not necessarily the case. On the other hand, principles allow for a continuum of accomplishment and are used to assess outcomes, evaluate progress toward excellence, and encourage continuous improvement. Since academic business units are unique, with differing missions, goals, processes, and intended learning outcomes, there is no standard that fits all academic business units, but there are principles that can apply to all academic business units.

The IACBE is committed to a developmental approach to achieving excellence in business education. The IACBE and its members function in a collaborative and cooperative manner and encourage each other toward higher levels of quality in business education.

The IACBE is both flexible and innovative in applying its philosophy of accreditation. It recognizes that business education takes place within a dynamic, complex environment that requires innovative approaches to achieving high-quality educational outcomes.

## Implications of the IACBE’s Mission and Philosophy

The Board of Commissioners is the independent accreditation decision-making body of the IACBE, and it fulfills its responsibilities to the membership by being ever mindful of the IACBE’s purpose and accreditation philosophy. Specifically, the commissioners recognize that the IACBE’s approach to accreditation is distinctively developmental and focused on helping academic business units to achieve excellence in business education consistent with their individual missions. The commissioners are committed to the perpetuation of a developmental philosophy while holding its members accountable for continuous improvement in academic quality.

Given that accreditation reviews focus on the overall performance of the academic business unit and emphasize continuous improvement in academic quality, the commissioners carefully evaluate the extent to which academic business units are completing the outcomes assessment cycle (i.e., are “closing the loop” in outcomes assessment). Specifically, in their accreditation reviews, the commissioners examine whether academic business units are completing the six phases of the assessment cycle—employing appropriate measures of student learning and operational effectiveness; evaluating the results against intended outcomes; identifying changes and improvements that are needed; developing action plans to implement those changes and improvements; integrating the action plans into the strategic planning process; and identifying realized outcomes.

Characteristics of Excellence in Business Education

The IACBE promotes and recognizes excellence in business education in institutions of higher education worldwide. Excellence in business education is multidimensional and may be interpreted in different ways depending on the educational, historical, cultural, legal/regulatory, and organizational environments in which the academic business unit operates. The IACBE recognizes and respects this fact, but however it is interpreted, excellence in business education normally exhibits the following common characteristics:

* The academic business unit has a clearly defined mission and broad-based goals that are consistent with those of the institution.
* The academic business unit strives for higher levels of overall performance consistent with its mission as reflected in its student learning outcomes, operational effectiveness, and the accomplishment of its mission and broad-based goals.
* The academic business unit engages in a strategic planning process that is driven by the approved mission and broad-based goals of the academic business unit, is consistent with the strategic planning process of the institution, and is in touch with the realities of business education and the marketplace.
* The academic business unit has developed and implemented an outcomes assessment process that promotes continuous improvement in its business programs and its operations, and is linked to the strategic plans of both the academic business unit and the institution.
* The academic business unit develops students, both personally and professionally, into well-educated, ethical, and competent business professionals.
* The academic business unit operates in an environment that encourages and promulgates innovation and creativity in business education.
* The academic business unit has meaningful and effective linkages between the classroom and practitioners in the business community, thereby contributing to the assurance of currency in and relevance of its business programs.
* The academic business unit encourages both internal and external cooperative relationships with other educational units and institutions that are consistent with its mission and broad-based goals.
* Faculty members in the academic business unit integrate ethical viewpoints and principles in their teaching activities.
* Faculty members in the academic business unit strive to be effective teachers who are current in their professional fields and are active in contributing to their institutions and disciplines. Furthermore, members of the business faculty are positively engaged within their academic business unit and contribute to its mission and broad-based goals through appropriate faculty development and faculty evaluation processes.
* The mix of academic and professional credentials of the business faculty is worthy of the respect of the academic and business communities.
* The missions of the institution and the academic business unit are effectively communicated to current and prospective students.
* The institution provides resources to the academic business unit that are adequate to accomplish its mission and broad-based goals.
* The curricula in business programs reflect the missions of the institution and its academic business unit, and are consistent with current, acceptable business practices and the expectations of professionals in the academic and business communities.
* The curricula in business programs ensure that students understand and are prepared to deal effectively with critical issues in a changing global business environment.
* The content of business courses is delivered in a manner that is appropriate, effective, and stimulates learning.
* The organizational structures of the institution and the academic business unit support excellence in business education.

Scope of Accreditation

As of November 25 , 2019 the CHEA-approved Scope of Accreditation of the IACBE is as follows:

The IACBE accredits business, accounting, and business-related degree programs at the associate, bachelor’s, master’s, and doctoral levels in institutions of higher education worldwide.

**Scope of Accreditation - Additional Information**

For the purposes of inclusion in the IACBE’s scope of accreditation, a program of study is considered to be a “business program” if and only if it satisfies all of the following three criteria:

* The program leads to the awarding of a degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential at the associate, bachelor’s, master’s, or doctoral level;
* The credit hours (or contact hours as applicable) in the traditional areas of business education[[1]](#footnote-1) in the courses, modules, subjects, etc. comprising the program constitute 30 percent or more of the total hours required for an undergraduate degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential, or 50 percent or more of the total hours required for a graduate degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential;
* The program appears on a student’s official transcript, diploma supplement, or other official record of program completion.

Furthermore, all majors, concentrations, specializations, and emphases contained within a program will also be encompassed by the IACBE’s scope of accreditation if and only if they satisfy the following two criteria:

* Fifty percent or more of the credit hours (or contact hours as applicable) required for any major, concentration, specialization, or emphasis are in the traditional areas of business education;
* The majors, concentrations, specializations, and emphases appear on a student’s official transcript, diploma supplement, or other official record of program completion.

Consequently, all programs of study and all majors, concentrations, specializations, emphases, options, and tracks contained within the programs that satisfy the criteria listed above will normally be included in IACBE accreditation reviews and self-studies.

For the purpose of further defining the scope of IACBE accreditation:

* In cases where more than one academic business unit offers business programs, the institution must clearly identify which academic business units are requesting IACBE membership and are submitting programs for IACBE recognition. It is acceptable that an academic unit that offers business programs chooses not to be included in the accreditation.
* All business programs offered at multiple degree levels (associate-, bachelor’s-, master’s-, and doctoral-level programs) normally may be included in the IACBE accreditation review.
* All off-campus locations of an institution that offer programs in business normally will be included in the IACBE accreditation review, as long as those programs are under the degree-granting authority of the institution seeking accreditation.

All business programs, regardless of mode of delivery, may be included in the IACBE accreditation review. This includes online programs, distance learning programs, adult degree completion programs, accelerated programs, and other “nontraditional” programs.

* The IACBE grants accreditation based on a program’s ability to deliver quality education and demonstrate achievement of its intended student learning outcomes. As such, the mode of delivery is not a factor.

## Application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles

In order to evaluate the overall academic quality of an academic business unit and its business programs, the IABCE implements a quality assurance process that involves a comprehensive set of accreditation principles pertaining to academic resource measures, educational processes, and outcomes assessment. In order for its business programs to be accredited by the IACBE, the academic business unit must demonstrate compliance with these principles as detailed below and in the IACBE’s *Self-Study Manual*.

The IACBE recognizes and acknowledges the fact that academic business units around the world operate in differing educational, historical, cultural, legal/regulatory, and organizational environments, and that, as a result, excellence in business education and high levels of academic quality may be achieved in different ways. Moreover, the IACBE encourages and supports alternative and innovative approaches to achieving excellence in business education. Consequently, academic business units in different countries may align themselves with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles in a variety of ways. Wherever such differences exist, the academic business unit must nevertheless demonstrate that its programs and activities are in compliance with the principles. However, it is the policy of the IACBE and the Board of Commissioners to treat all academic business units fairly and consistently in the application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles and policies regardless of the educational, historical, cultural, legal/regulatory, and organizational environments in which they operate.

The IACBE is a mission-driven and outcomes-based accrediting body, and it therefore appreciates and respects the fact that academic business units are guided by different missions. Therefore, the IACBE focuses its accreditation reviews on the overall performance of the academic business unit relative to its mission and goals, as measured by the outcomes assessment process. In order for its business programs to be accredited by the IACBE, the academic business unit must demonstrate an acceptable level of performance consistent with its mission and the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles.

Given the IACBE’s philosophy of accreditation as articulated earlier, compliance with each of the accreditation principles that pertain to academic resources and educational processes is interpreted and applied in terms of whether the particular resource or process is of sufficiently high quality to ensure achievement of the academic business unit’s mission, goals, and intended outcomes, with the extent of such achievement being measured through the outcomes assessment process. In other words, compliance with each of the IACBE’s resource and process principles is evaluated in terms of performance or the degree to which the resource or process produces measurable results or outcomes pertaining to actual student learning, operational effectiveness of the academic business unit, and the achievement of the academic business unit’s mission.

In its accreditation reviews, the IACBE uses each of its accreditation principles to evaluate the extent of the academic business unit’s achievement of excellence in business education. The principles, in their entirety, foster high levels of academic quality and promote continuous improvement in the overall performance of the academic business unit.

# SECTION TWO: BYLAWS REFERENCES

The *Bylaws* of the IACBE contain several references that impact the policies and procedures of the Board of Commissioners. These are identified below:

Broad-Based Goals of the IACBE

The broad-based goals of the IACBE are:

1. To provide a forum for promoting excellence in business education in institutions of higher education throughout the world;
2. To develop and promulgate accreditation principles and processes for advancing academic quality and excellence in business education;
3. To promote continuous improvement in business programs through outcomes assessment and other quality assurance processes, thereby benefiting our members, higher education, and the public;
4. To establish continuing relationships with individuals and groups who are interested in promoting excellence in business education, including business and industry, government agencies, professional associations, and other organizations throughout the world;
5. To promote innovation and creativity in teaching and learning through sharing of best practices in business education and assisting in the professional development of business educators;
6. To be a resource for member academic business units and the public regarding issues in business education and accreditation;
7. To provide beneficial services to member academic business units;
8. To assist academic business units in benchmarking through sharing best practices in business education, and providing research and information;
9. To facilitate the globalization of business education by promoting awareness, understanding, and cooperation among academic business units worldwide;
10. To promote ethical practices in business and business education.

## Powers of the Board of Commissioners

The Board of Commissioners shall exercise the following powers:

1. Determine the accreditation status of the business programs of academic business unit members. A member of the Board of Commissioners shall not take part in the accreditation review of the business programs in his/her academic business unit.
2. Recommend changes in the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles where appropriate. Any such changes in the Accreditation Principles must be approved by the Academic Business Unit members of the IACBE. Changes in the descriptions, self-study guidelines, tables, definitions, processes, or other items relating to the Accreditation Principles may be approved and implemented by the Board of Commissioners as necessary.
3. Re-evaluate the business programs of accredited members as necessary.
4. Exercise such other incidental powers as are reasonable and necessary to carry out the functions of the Board of Commissioners.

## Organization and Composition of the Board of Commissioners

1. The Board of Commissioners is the independent accreditation decision-making body of the IACBE.
2. Members of the Board of Commissioners shall be elected by the voting membership of the IACBE. The Board of Commissioners shall be composed of at least ten commissioners from the accredited members of the IACBE and at least one member to represent the general public. The Board of Commissioners will develop its own internal procedures, including the election of a Chair and Vice Chair. No member of the Board of Commissioners shall serve concurrently on the Board of Directors. The Board of Commissioners will appoint an ex-officio, non-voting Secretary of the Board.
3. The Chair of the Board of Commissioners will be allowed to engage in discussion and vote on motions. The chair will not make motions when acting as chair, but if the chair has passed the gavel, then he/she will be able to make motions.

## Changes in the Board of Commissioners

Any commissioner whose Academic Business Unit is withdrawn from the Assembly shall immediately, upon such withdrawal, be removed from office. Any commissioner who changes positions or institutions must have his or her continued eligibility as a commissioner reviewed by the Board of Directors, which will determine whether he or she will be reaffirmed as a commissioner or removed from office.

## Terms of Office of the Board of Commissioners

1. Commissioners shall be elected to staggered terms of three years.
2. All newly-elected Commissioners shall take office upon their election by the Assembly or when appointed by the Board of Commissioners to fill a vacant position.
3. Commissioners may not serve for more than two full consecutive terms. The time spent in filling a partial term created by removal or vacancy shall not count toward the two-term limitation. A former commissioner may be re-elected to the Board of Commissioners for an additional term if agreed upon by the sitting Board of Commissioners and the president of the IACBE.
4. When a vacancy on the Board of Commissioners occurs for any reason other than completion of a term of office, the Board of Commissioners will appoint a replacement for the balance of the term.

# SECTION THREE: SPECIFIC POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

## Eligibility for Academic Business Unit Membership

In order for an academic business unit to be considered for academic business unit membership in the IACBE, the following criteria must be satisfied:

1. The academic business unit’s parent institution must have institutional accreditation from a recognized national institutional accrediting organization. A recognized national institutional accrediting organization is an institutional accrediting body recognized by the Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA) or the United States Department of Education (DOE). For IACBE purposes, the equivalent for institutions located outside of the United States is a recognized institutional accreditation from an appropriate organization in the relevant country or region.
2. The academic business unit’s parent institution must grant business degrees at the associate’s, bachelor’s, master’s, or doctoral level.
3. The institution must have a publicly stated mission appropriate to a college or university. This mission must have been approved by the institution’s governing body (i.e., trustees, regents, directors).

## Qualifications for Non-Public Membership on the Board of Commissioners

In order to be considered for non-public membership on the IACBE’s Board of Commissioners, a nominee, except in extraordinary cases, must satisfy the following membership criteria:

1. The nominee must be a faculty member or administrator from the accredited membership of the IACBE.
2. The nominee must be at least professionally-qualified to teach business courses.
3. The nominee must have participated in a site-visit peer reviewer training workshop.
4. The nominee must have been a member of a site-visit team.

## Composition of the Board of Commissioners

In addition to the policies pertaining to the composition of the IACBE’s Board of Commissioners as outlined in the IACBE’s *Bylaws*, the following policies will also apply:

1. When possible, the composition of the Board of Commissioners will include at least one person from an accredited member of the IACBE outside of the U.S..
2. The composition of the Board of Commissioners should reflect the diversity of the parent institutions of the academic business units that comprise the IACBE’s academic business unit membership.
3. Include at least one public member.

## Global Accreditation Activities

The following general policies apply to the IACBE’s global accreditation activities:

1. It is the policy of the IACBE and the Board of Commissioners to implement an accreditation process in which academic quality is evaluated within the framework of the mission of an academic business unit and that of its parent institution.
2. The IACBE and the Board of Commissioners shall treat all academic business units, regardless of the educational, historical, cultural, legal/regulatory, and organizational environments in which they operate, fairly and consistently in the application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles and policies.
3. The IACBE and the Board of Commissioners shall treat all academic business units, regardless of whether they are located in the United States or outside of the United States, fairly and consistently in the application of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles and policies.

In order to ensure fair and consistent treatment of all academic business units, the IACBE implements the following sets of policies and procedures for institutions located outside of the United States:

*Documentation of Institutional Accreditation, Recognition, Approval, or Authorization to Award Degrees*

1. For institutions located outside of the United States, when an academic business unit in its application for educational membership, its application for candidacy status, or in its self-study submits evidence from an appropriate accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body in the relevant country or region that its parent institution has institutional accreditation, recognition, approval, or authorization to award degrees, the documentation must include a copy of the original letter, certificate, charter, or license and, when the original documentation is not in English, an English translation of the original documentation.
2. In order to verify the reliability of institutional accreditation, recognition, approval, or authorization to award degrees for institutions located outside of the United States, the following procedures will apply:
   1. When an academic business unit located outside of the United States submits documentation that its parent institution has institutional accreditation, recognition, approval, or authorization to award degrees, the IACBE staff will determine whether the accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body identified in the documentation (i) is listed in an appropriate accreditation registry, and/or (ii) is recognized by an equivalent regional, governmental, or accreditation recognition body, and/or (iii) is otherwise approved as a regional or national higher education quality assurance organization.
   2. If the accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body identified in the documentation submitted by the academic business unit is not among those bodies identified in a.(i), a.(ii), or a.(iii) above, the IACBE staff will investigate the reliability of the body by contacting other appropriate higher education organizations to determine whether that body has appropriate and recognized standing in the relevant country or region.

*Communication and Consultation with Appropriate Quality Assurance Bodies in Other Countries*

1. When an application for educational membership is received from an academic business unit located in a country in which the IACBE does not currently have members, the IACBE staff will contact and consult with the appropriate quality assurance body in the relevant country or region to determine the rules, regulations, policies, and procedures pertaining to accreditation activities in that country or region.
2. Where possible, the IACBE will become a member of, become associated with, or develop a relationship with the relevant national or regional quality assurance bodies.

*Applications and Self-Study Materials*

1. Academic business units must submit applications for educational membership, candidacy status, accreditation, and reaffirmation of accreditation and all required supporting materials in English.
2. Academic business units must submit their self-studies and outcomes assessment plans in English. When possible, business units should submit supporting materials in English. If supporting materials are not provided in English, the Board of Commissioners may request that the institution provide English translations as necessary to complete their review.

## Conflicts between Accreditation Principles, Policies, and Procedures and National, State, or Local Laws

The IACBE exists to promote and recognize excellence in business education, and expects its members and their accredited programs to comply with its accreditation principles and policies. When these principles and policies conflict with national, state, or local laws governing an academic business unit and its business programs, the IACBE will follow the process described below:

1. The appropriate governing body will be identified and then contacted to determine the scope of and the facts pertaining to the potential conflict.

2. The results of the investigation of a potential conflict will be reported in writing to the IACBE’s Board of Commissioners at its next regularly-scheduled meeting and to the academic business unit and its parent institution.

3. The Board of Commissioners of the IACBE will determine the appropriate action to be taken to resolve the potential conflict. This decision will be communicated in writing to the academic business unit and its parent institution.

4. If the academic business unit and its parent institution disagree with the decision of the Board of Commissioners, they may request a reconsideration of the decision and may present their case, including new information and/or evidence, in a fair and impartial hearing before the Board of Commissioners at its next regularly-scheduled meeting. The right to such a hearing and the procedures that will apply to the hearing (as detailed in item 5 below) will be communicated in writing to the academic business unit and its parent institution in the Board of Commissioners’ decision letter.

5. The procedures for a request for reconsideration hearing are as follows:

a. The request for such a hearing must be made within fifteen calendar days of the date of notification of the decision, must be in writing, and must be signed by the chief executive officer of the institution. The arguments and reasons in support of the request must be limited to the points enumerated in the Board of Commissioners’ decision letter.

b. The academic business unit and its parent institution may present only information and/or evidence not already considered. The academic business unit and its parent institution may send one or more representatives, including legal counsel, to present their case. The IACBE records and subsequently transcribes all proceedings of this type for its own use.

During this period, the academic business unit will continue to hold its membership status with the IACBE.

Based on the information and/or evidence presented at the hearing, the IACBE Board of Commissioners may affirm, modify, or reverse its previous decision. If the previous decision is upheld, the decision becomes final.

If the academic business unit and its parent institution do not exercise their right to request reconsideration of the decision or if the previous decision is upheld by the Board of Commissioners in a reconsideration hearing, then no further remedy is available for the period of one year.

The institution must pay in advance any additional costs associated with scheduling meetings of the Board of Commissioners to address requests for reconsideration of its decision.

## Self-Studies

The following policies apply to self-studies:

1. Academic business units will use the self-study manuals in effect at the time of the preparation of their self-studies. However, if the manuals are revised prior to the submission of their self-studies, academic business units may choose to use the newly-revised manuals.
2. All academic business units must have a representative or representatives attend an Accreditation Institute within one calendar year prior to the self-study year. Schools that have recently earned candidacy status may meet this attendance requirement based on attendance as a part of the candidacy process.
3. Self-study materials will not be sent to the Board of Commissioners for review unless they are complete, address all of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, and are in the appropriate format with accurate tables.
4. Self-studies will undergo a preliminary technical review by an IACBE staff member, who will determine whether they are complete, accurate, and address all principles before a site visit takes place.
5. If a self-study and Outcomes Assessment Plan are incomplete, the IACBE will notify the academic business unit and attempt to obtain the missing information.
6. No explicit site-visit travel arrangements will be made until the preliminary self-study technical review has been completed by the IACBE staff and it has been determined that the self-study and OAP are complete.
7. Self-study technical reviews will not be distributed to members of site-visit teams.
8. The business programs of an academic business unit cannot be considered for accreditation by the Board of Commissioners until the IACBE confirms the institutional accreditation of the parent institution.. For institutions located outside of the United States, this would be an equivalent letter, certificate, charter, or license from an appropriate accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body in the relevant country or region granting institutional accreditation, recognition, approval, or authorization to award degrees.

## Candidacy Process and Candidacy Visits

The following policies and procedures apply to the candidacy process and candidacy visits:

1. As part of the application to become a candidate for accreditation (hereafter referred to as candidacy status), the IACBE will confirm the institutional accreditation of the parent institution. to award degrees. For institutions located outside of the United States, this documentation must include a copy of the original letter, certificate, charter, or license and, when the original documentation is not in English, an English translation of the original documentation.
2. All academic business units must have a representative or representatives attend an outcomes assessment workshop within the 12 months prior to the submission of the application for candidacy status.

## Site Visits and Site-Visit Teams

The following policies apply to site visits and site-visit teams:

1. All site-visit team members must come from the accredited membership of the IACBE.
2. When possible, one member of every site-visit team will be from an institution that is reasonably similar to the institution to be visited.
3. All site-visit team members must attend a training session conducted by the IACBE prior to making a site visit.
4. The chair of every site-visit team must have prior experience as a site-visit team member.
5. When site visits are conducted at institutions located outside of the United States, when possible, at least one member of the site-visit team will be a faculty member or administrator from an accredited member of the IACBE outside of the U.S..
6. When site visits are conducted at institutions located outside of the United States and where the business programs of the academic business unit are taught in a language other than English, at least one member of the site-visit team, when possible, will be fluent in the language of instruction.
7. Site team composition will be made in accordance with applicable institutional or other relevant regulatory agency requirements.
8. If separate, additional instructional sites are used for the delivery of business courses and a particular site generates 25 percent or more of the total student credit hours of a program, then a visit to that site is required. In addition, if 40 percent or more of the total student credit hours of the core business curriculum are taught at sites other than the main instructional site, then a visit to one of those sites will be required, even if no individual site generates 25 percent or more of the total student credit hours.
9. When it becomes aware of circumstances that may critically endanger business programs accredited by the IACBE, the Board of Commissioners may authorize a focused site visit to an academic business unit. Such a visit may be conducted by a Commissioner, IACBE staff member, or other designee as determined by the Commissioners. A member of the Board of Commissioners or their designee will be involved in commissioner-mandated follow-up site visits.

## Reports of Findings of Site-Visit Teams

The following policies apply to the reports of findings of site-visit teams:

1. In site-visit teams’ reports of findings, issues pertaining to an academic business unit’s compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles will be referred to as “findings,”
2. The lead sentences in site-visit teams’ reports of findings will read: “The Board of Commissioners (Board) of the IACBE will review the Self-Study and corresponding documentation, this Report of Findings (ROF), and your response to the ROF at its meeting scheduled for MONTH YYYY, and will use this information in determining the accreditation status of the included business programs.Site-visit teams’ reports of findings will consist of the following two sections: (i) Action Findings: the team’s findings pertaining to the degree of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, and (ii) Recommendations: feedback to the academic business unit consisting of the team’s recommendations for changes and improvements that it believes will help the unit in achieving excellence in business education; Recognitions: areas in which the team believes that the academic business unit is demonstrating exceptional performance.
3. A disclaimer will be included in site-visit teams’ reports of findings indicating that the reports do not abrogate the Board of Commissioners’ responsibility to review an academic business unit’s compliance with all of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles. Consequently, during accreditation reviews, the commissioners are not limited to the findings identified in the site-visit teams’ reports, and may make additional comments and raise additional issues not covered in the reports.

## Granting of Accreditation

The following policies apply to the granting of accreditation by the Board of Commissioners:

1. IACBE accreditation will not be granted at a higher level than that which is awarded by the appropriate institutional accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body.
2. If an academic business unit does not respond to accreditation notes within the required timeframe, IACBE staff will place the business unit on Warning and a warning notice will be sent to the academic business unit by the IACBE. If the warning notice and any subsequent attempts by IACBE staff to elicit a response are not successful, the Board of Commissioners will consider action on accreditation at its next meeting.

The following policies apply to the issuance of accreditation decision letters:

1. Accreditation decision letters must include a listing of the business programs that are included in the IACBE accreditation.
2. Accreditation decision letters will include all decisions made by the Board of Commissioners, including Notes and observations.
3. If a current member of the Board of Commissioners is a faculty member, administrator, or staff member of an institution that is undergoing accreditation review, the accreditation letter should not be addressed to that individual.

The following policy applies to accreditation certificates issued by the IACBE:

1. The period of accreditation identified on accreditation certificates will correspond to the time period for which accreditation is granted by the Board of Commissioners.

## Board of Commissioners’ Actions

The Board of Commissioners is the independent accreditation decision-making body of the IACBE and is composed of members from the IACBE accredited membership and at least one member who represents the general public. The Board of Commissioners normally meets during the annual meeting and at other times during the year as determined by the IACBE president in consultation with the chair of the Board of Commissioners. The Board of Commissioners determines the accreditation status of the business programs of an academic business unit.

The Board of Commissioners reviews the self-study materials, the site visit team’s report of findings, and the academic business unit’s response. Based on this review, the Board of Commissioners determines:

1. Whether the site visit team’s report of findings is complete and supported with factual information.
2. Whether the site visit team’s report of findings and other materials support the granting of accreditation.
3. Whether the academic business unit’s response to the site visit team’s report of findings is substantially in agreement with team’s report. If not, the commissioners will obtain clarification of any conflicting views.

Accreditation actions by the Board of Commissioners are taken only after reviewing the academic business unit’s self-study, the site visit team’s report of findings, and the academic business unit’s response to the team’s report. At each level of review, the Board of Commissioners considers (i) the extent of the academic business unit’s compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, (ii) both the number and seriousness of any deficiencies, and (iii) the academic business unit’s willingness and capability to pursue excellence in business education.

*Actions on Candidate for Accreditation Status*

The Board of Commissioners takes one of the following actions on an academic business unit’s request for candidacy status:

1. Candidacy Granted
2. Action on Candidacy Deferred
3. Candidacy Denied

These actions are described in Appendix A.

*Actions on Accreditation*

The Board of Commissioners takes one of the following actions on an academic business unit’s request for accreditation or reaffirmation of accreditation of its business programs:

1. Accreditation Granted
2. Action on Accreditation Deferred
3. Accreditation Denied

These actions are described in Appendix B.

*Sanctions on Accredited Programs*

The Board of Commissioners may impose one of the following sanctions on an academic business unit’s accredited business programs:

1. Probation
2. Withdrawal of Accreditation
3. Suspension of Accreditation
4. Revocation of Accreditation

These actions are described in Appendix C.

## Requests for Reconsideration of Board of Commissioners’ Decisions

In situations not otherwise covered in the IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual*, the following policies and procedures will apply to cases in which an academic business unit and/or its parent institution request a reconsideration of a decision by the Board of Commissioners:

1. If an academic business unit and its parent institution disagree with a decision of the Board of Commissioners, they may request a reconsideration of the decision and may present their case, including new information and/or evidence, in a fair and impartial hearing before the Board of Commissioners at its next regularly-scheduled meeting. The right to such a hearing and the procedures that will apply to the hearing (as detailed in items 2-6 below) will be communicated in writing to the academic business unit and its parent institution.
2. The procedures for a request for reconsideration hearing are as follows:

a. The request for such a hearing must be made within fifteen calendar days of the date of notification of the decision, must be in writing, and must be signed by the chief executive officer of the institution. The arguments and reasons in support of the request must be limited to the points enumerated in the Board of Commissioners’ written statement of its decision.

b. The academic business unit and its parent institution may present only information and/or evidence not already considered. The academic business unit and its parent institution may send one or more representatives, including legal counsel, to present their case. The IACBE records and subsequently transcribes all proceedings of this type for its own use.

1. During this period, the academic business unit will continue to hold its membership status with the IACBE.
2. Based on the information and/or evidence presented at the hearing, the IACBE Board of Commissioners may affirm, modify, or reverse its previous decision. If the previous decision is upheld, the decision becomes final.
3. If the academic business unit and its parent institution do not exercise their right to request reconsideration of the decision or if the previous decision is upheld by the Board of Commissioners in a reconsideration hearing, then no further remedy is available for the period of one year.
4. The institution must pay in advance any additional costs associated with scheduling meetings of the Board of Commissioners to address requests for reconsideration of its decisions.

## New Program Review

An academic business unit must notify the IACBE of any new business programs that it begins to offer after accreditation has been granted. For IACBE purposes, a new business program is defined to be any business program that is added to an institution’s offerings subsequent to the granting of accreditation, that is substantially different from the programs that are already accredited by the IACBE, and that does not appear in the listing of accredited programs that are identified in the attachment to the institution’s accreditation letter. These new programs may be newly created, or existing programs transferred to the academic business unit to administer.

New programs must have at least one set of graduates before the Board of Commissioners will consider them for accreditation. A self-study, or components thereof, must be submitted for the new programs, The New Program Accreditation manual is available in the Member Only Resource area of the IACBE website – www.iacbe.org.

In addition, an outcomes assessment plan that addresses student learning assessment must be developed for each new program, and a set of assessment results for at least one set of graduates must have been collected for the program before it can be considered for accreditation by the Board of Commissioners.

In order for the new business programs of an academic business unit to be considered for accreditation by the IACBE, the academic business unit must:

1. Submit an application for new program accreditation.
2. Consult with IACBE staff to determine which components of the Self-Study are required to be completed.
3. Pay its application fee for new program accreditation to the IACBE.
4. Provide evidence that its parent institution has recognition from a recognized national institutional accreditation organization that allows it to offer the new program.
5. Submit a copy of the most recent catalogs, prospectuses, marketing brochures, or other materials that describe the institution’s undergraduate and graduate degree programs. If this material is online, provide the website address (URL) for and an electronic version of this material.
6. Provide evidence that each of the new business programs has produced at least one set of graduates.
7. Submit an outcomes assessment plan that addresses student learning assessment for each new program for which the academic business unit is seeking accreditation.
8. Prepare a new program self-study.
9. Host a site visit, if required. A site visit may be required for any new program but will be required for a new program if the new program is at a higher academic level than previously approved programs.
10. Be reviewed by the IACBE Board of Commissioners.

Guidelines for preparing the new program self-study are found in the IACBE’s *New Program Accreditation Manual available on the IACBE website at* [*www.iacbe.org*](http://www.iacbe.org) *– resources – member only resources*. The IACBE headquarters is available to answer questions throughout the preparation of the self-study. In addition, mentoring services are available to assist the academic business unit in preparing the self-study. For more information about IACBE mentoring services, see Section Nine: Mentoring Program.

The timeline for the Board of Commissioners to review the new program(s) should be discussed with IACBE staff to ensure a smooth process. New program reviews that will require a site visit will follow the same timeline as accreditation visits – the draft documents are due at least 120 calendar days prior to the planned site visit and the final documents are due at least 60 calendar days prior to the scheduled visit. Once the final documents are received, the planned date for Board of Commissioner review will be set pending receipt of any additional information that is required as a result of the site visit. New program reviews that do not require a site visit must submit the completed draft documents at least 90 calendar days prior to the scheduled Board of Commissioners meeting and the final documents at least 45 calendar days prior to the scheduled meeting.

No accreditation review will be conducted until the IACBE has received the final self-study documents.

Until such time as the Board of Commissioners has reviewed and granted accreditation to any new programs, the academic business unit and its parent institution must not list the new programs among those that are accredited by the IACBE.

## Changes in Accreditation Principles and Manuals

The following policies and procedures will apply to changes in the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, *Accreditation Process Manual* and  *Self-Study Manuals*:

1. The IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual* and  *Self-Study Manual,* excluding the accreditation principles, may be amended by a majority vote of the Board of Commissioners.
2. IACBE Staff, board member, or the primary representative of any academic business unit member of the IACBE may recommend changes in the IACBE’s accreditation manuals and/or principles. These recommendations must be sent to the Board of Commissioners for review and further action.
3. Upon approval, the change(s) will be communicated to Membership via a “Memo to Membership”. The memorandum will include details of the additions, changes, and deletions of IACBE policies and procedures, and will provide the effective date of the change.
   1. If deemed necessary, a training plan will be developed and administered by IACBE staff.
4. The IACBE Accreditation Principles may only be amended by a vote of the primary representatives of the academic business unit members of the IACBE.
5. A 60-calendar-day period of public comment on proposed revisions to the IACBE’s accreditation principles must precede any vote on the amended principles. The notice of public comment on proposed revisions to the IACBE’s accreditation principles must be sent to the primary representatives of all academic business unit members of the IACBE and must also be posted on the IACBE’s website.
6. Voting on the amended accreditation principles may be conducted at the Annual Conference and Assembly Meeting or electronically.
7. Changes to the IACBE’s accreditation principles must be approved by two-thirds of those academic business unit members voting.

## BOC Accreditation Reviews

The following procedures apply to IACBE Board of Commissioners accreditation reviews:

1. Members of the Board of Commissioners are responsible for reviewing self-studies in preparation for board meetings and for preparing summary reports for the meetings (see Commissioner’s Review and Evaluation Form in Appendix D). Two commissioners will be responsible for taking the lead in reviewing each self-study. The first reviewer will complete the Commissioner’s Accreditation Review and Evaluation Form and forward it electronically to the second reviewer, who will provide additional comments. The second reviewer will then return the form to the first reviewer. The reviewers should discuss any changes that need to be made in the form, and then forward the form to IACBE headquarters.
2. In their accreditation reviews of academic business units, the commissioners who are the first and second reviewers of self-studies will use the following process:
   1. The two commissioners will review the academic business unit’s self-study, the site-visit team’s self-study/site visit evaluation form, and the site-visit team’s report of findings, and will take note of the site-visit team’s evaluation of (i) the academic business unit’s degree of compliance with the provision of information, evidence, or documentation as required in the self-study guidelines accompanying the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, (ii) the degree of achievement of the academic business unit’s mission, broad-based goals, and intended outcomes, and (iii) the academic business unit’s degree of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles.
   2. For each item in the site-visit team’s report of findings pertaining to a.(i) and a.(ii) above, and with the additional information provided by the academic business unit’s response to the team’s report, the reviewers will evaluate the academic business unit’s degree of compliance with or degree of achievement of that item. The reviewers will provide a definitive statement of the degree of compliance or achievement, and will explain the reasons for their evaluations and for any resulting notes and/or observations. The reviewers will use the evaluation rubrics provided with the Commissioner’s Accreditation Review and Evaluation Form (see Appendix D) to make these determinations.
   3. Based on the review of the self-study and all site-visit materials, and with the additional information provided by the academic business unit’s response to the site-visit team’s report of findings, the reviewers will evaluate the academic business unit’s degree of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles. Compliance with each principle will be evaluated in terms of the extent to which the resource or process examined in the principle contributes to overall academic quality as defined by the IACBE, i.e., the extent to which the resource or process contributes to producing measurable results or outcomes pertaining to actual student learning, operational effectiveness of the academic business unit, and the achievement of the academic business unit’s mission. In other words, compliance should be evaluated in terms of the overall level of performance of the academic business unit relative to its mission. The reviewers will provide a definitive statement of the degree of compliance, and will explain the reasons for their evaluations and for any resulting notes and/or observations. The reviewers will use the evaluation rubric provided with the Commissioner’s Accreditation Review and Evaluation Form (see Appendix D) to make these determinations.
   4. If the reviewers indicate that follow-up monitoring/reporting is needed, then a Note or observation may be appropriate.
   5. In cases where information/evidence/documentation is still missing and/or inaccurate, the reviewers must determine whether that information/evidence/documentation is necessary in order to make a determination of the academic business unit’s degree of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles.
   6. Based on the review of the self-study and all site-visit materials, and with the additional information provided by the academic business unit’s response to the site-visit team’s report of findings, the reviewers will provide a recommendation regarding the action to be taken on the commendations identified by the site-visit team and will provide an explanation for this recommendation.
   7. Based on the review of the self-study and all site-visit materials, and with the additional information provided by the academic business unit’s response to the site-visit team’s report of findings, the reviewers will provide a recommendation regarding the action to be taken on the feedback recommendations for changes and improvements provided to the academic business unit by the site-visit team. In addition, the reviewers will provide an explanation for this recommendation and for any resulting notes and/or observations.
   8. After the consideration of all of the available evidence, the reviewers will provide a concluding evaluation of the academic business unit’s overall level of performance relative to its mission, i.e., the degree of academic quality in its business programs and operations. The reviewers will use the evaluation rubric provided with the Commissioner’s Accreditation Review and Evaluation Form (see Appendix D) to guide their evaluations.
3. To help facilitate fair and consistent decision making during accreditation reviews by the Board of Commissioners, the Secretary of the Board:
4. Will read each appropriate Accreditation Principle so that discussions of an academic business unit’s compliance with the principle focus on relevant issues and the intent of the principle.
5. Will read the actions that are available to the board as appropriate.
6. During accreditation reviews, if the Board of Commissioners identifies a deficiency relating to an academic business unit’s compliance with one or more of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles and that deficiency is not among the findings in the site-visit team’s report, then the following policies will apply if, in the judgement of the commissioners, the deficiency is significant enough to possibly prevent accreditation:
   1. The commissioners defer action on accreditation for a defined timeline
   2. A letter from the commissioners is sent to the academic business unit: informing of the Deferral action; providing an explanation of the deficiency/reasons leading to the Deferral; requesting a response and detailing any specific documentation and/or actions required by the BOC to support resolution of the deficiency; giving a due date for the response.
   3. The program(s) will be considered for accreditation at the BOC Meeting following the specified response due date.
   4. If the issue or deficiency identified by the Board of Commissioners does not rise to a level that demonstrates non-compliance with the IACBE Principles, then the commissioners may grant accreditation with appropriate Notes. See “Notes” under BOC meeting protocols.

**Board of Commissioner Meetings**

1. The Board of Commissioners will meet annually in conjunction with the Annual Conference, then again throughout the year based on need determined by the Board Chair and IACBE President. At these meetings, the Board of Commissioners determines the accreditation status of the business programs of academic business unit members and deals with other issues related to IACBE accreditation. Meetings can take place in-person or in a virtual setting.
   1. After all accreditation reviews have been completed at each commissioners’ meeting, a debriefing session will be conducted and a report will be prepared that identifies those issues that the commissioners found to be important but were not contained in the findings letters.
   2. The debriefing reports will be distributed to the site-visit team members who conducted the visit to that academic business unit in order to apprise them of the issues and deficiencies that were not identified in their report of findings.
   3. The debriefing reports will be reviewed as part of site-visit team training.
2. To ensure comparable application of the Principles was used, after all program accreditation reviews have been completed the Board of Commissioners performs a consistency review – an aggregate analysis of its decisions at each meeting. Decisions are reviewed to ensure consistency in application of the Principles. As warranted, but at least annually, the IACBE staff will provide an update on:
   1. The status of the submission of the Interim Quality Assurance Report (IQAR) of academic business unit members so that the board can take appropriate action as necessary.
   2. The status of Notes of accredited members so that the board can take appropriate action as necessary.
   3. The status of the public notification of accreditation of accredited members so that the board can take appropriate action as necessary.
   4. The status of the public disclosure of student achievement information of accredited members so that the board can take appropriate action as necessary.
   5. The IACBE staff will provide updates on all focus visits/reviews required by an institution’s institutional accrediting, governing, legal, or similar body
3. At the meeting corresponding to the Annual Conference and Assembly Meeting:
   1. The IACBE staff will provide a copy of this manual to newly-elected commissioners.
   2. The board will conduct an orientation session for newly-elected commissioners.
4. At least annually, the Board of Commissioners will:
   1. conduct a comprehensive review of the IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual* and *Self-Study Manual* in order to determine whether any revisions are needed.
   2. The board will conduct a review of the Board of Commissioners Policies and Procedures Manual in order to determine whether any revisions are needed.
   3. The board will conduct a review of the results of the most recent surveys and evaluations in order to determine whether any revisions are needed in its policies or procedures, or in the IACBE’s accreditation process or Accreditation Principles.
   4. conduct a review of the ways in which its activities contribute value to the IACBE’s academic business unit members, their parent institutions, the higher education community, and the public at large.
5. Members of the Board of Commissioners are expected to attend all meetings of the board. If a member is unable to attend a scheduled meeting, the IACBE headquarters should be notified.

**BOC Notes/Observations**

If a Note is given along with an accreditation decision, it is an indicator that while the program is in compliance with the Principles, additional monitoring is warranted for one or more items.

A due date for program resolution and response is set. IACBE staff works with the program to ensure timely resolution of all notes. Failure to resolve notes in a timely fashion will result in the Commission taking progressive accreditation action(s) in accordance with the Accreditation Process Manual.

## Authorizations

1. The Board of Commissioners authorizes the IACBE staff to (i) review the status of note compliance of accredited members, (ii) determine whether the issues identified in the notes have been satisfactorily addressed, and (iii) decide whether notes should be removed.
2. The Board of Commissioners authorizes the IACBE staff to make the determinations regarding whether programs and instructional locations should be included in or excluded from both first-time accreditation reviews and reaffirmation of accreditation reviews.
3. The Board of Commissioners authorizes the IACBE staff to place programs on “Warning” as warranted by a program’s inaction on a request, including but not limited to failure to submit required reporting and failure to pay an invoice.

# SECTION FOUR: APPENDICES

Appendix A: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Candidate for Accreditation Status

Appendix B: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Accreditation

Appendix C: Board of Commissioners’ Sanctions on Accredited Programs

Appendix D: Commissioner’s Review and Evaluation Form

Appendix E: Glossary of Terms

## Appendix A: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Candidate for Accreditation Status[[2]](#footnote-2)

The Board of Commissioners takes one of the following actions on an academic business unit’s request for candidacy status:

1. Candidacy Granted
2. Candidacy Action Deferred
3. Candidacy Denied

These actions are described below.

*Candidacy Granted*

If, in the judgment of the Board of Commissioners, the academic business unit’s application for candidacy, the candidacy visit report, and the academic business unit’s response indicate that the academic business unit is substantially ready to pursue IACBE accreditation, then the academic business unit will be granted candidacy status. The institution and its academic business unit will be notified in writing of the Board of Commissioners’ decision and will be sent the commissioners-approved list of programs and locations that will be included in and excluded from the accreditation review. The academic business unit will remain an educational member until it is granted candidacy status.

Once candidacy status has been obtained, the academic business unit will, in consultation with the IACBE, determine a timeframe for attaining first-time accreditation.

Candidacy status in the IACBE will not exceed five years. Under extenuating circumstances, an extension of an academic business unit’s candidacy status may be approved by the Board of Commissioners. Under no circumstance is there any guarantee that the business programs of candidates for accreditation will be accredited. This determination is made by the IACBE Board of Commissioners after a self-study is prepared and a site visit is conducted.

A candidate for accreditation is not allowed to claim or imply accreditation by the IACBE until accreditation has been granted. If a candidate for accreditation is found to claim or imply accreditation, the candidate will be referred to the Board of Commissioners for further action.

Once an academic business unit has been admitted to candidacy status in the IACBE, the IACBE will prepare the Member Status page and send a link to this page to the institution. This link, denoting the accreditation status, must be provided on the business unit’s home page.

*Action on Candidacy Deferred*

If there are issues of concern pertaining to the academic business unit’s operations and/or its business programs, the Board of Commissioners may defer action on candidacy status for a time period not to exceed one year pending remedial action and/or receipt of additional information. The Board of Commissioners will provide written reasons for the deferred action and will invite the academic business unit to respond. The academic business unit will continue to hold the status of educational member during this period. A deferred action is, in effect, a ruling of no action on candidacy status at that time, and therefore, the action cannot be appealed. If, within the time period specified by the Board of Commissioners, the academic business unit takes appropriate remedial action, the academic business unit may provide written notification to the IACBE requesting reconsideration of the deferred action, and describing the corrective actions it has taken. The letter must provide evidence and documentation that the issues that led to the deferred action have been satisfactorily addressed. Based on a review of the academic business unit’s request for reconsideration of the deferred action and the evidence and documentation provided, the Board of Commissioners will then determine the action to be taken on the academic business unit’s request for candidacy status. The institution and its academic business unit will be notified in writing of the action of the Board of Commissioners on its request for reconsideration of deferral.

If the academic business unit does not take the identified remedial action and/or does not request reconsideration of the deferred action within the specified time period, then no further remedy is available to it for the period of one year, after which it may reapply to become a candidate for accreditation.

*Candidacy Denied*

If there are substantial deficiencies in the academic business unit’s operations and/or its business programs, and if, in the judgment of the Board of Commissioners, the academic business unit is not sufficiently prepared to pursue accreditation, then candidacy status may be denied. In the case of denial of candidacy status, the Board of Commissioners will provide written reasons for the denial. The academic business unit may request a reconsideration of the denial action and may present its case, including new evidence, in a fair and impartial hearing before the Board of Commissioners at its next scheduled meeting. The procedures for this type of hearing are as follows:

1. The request for such a hearing must be made within fifteen calendar days of the date of notification of the denial, must be in writing, and must be signed by the chief executive officer of the institution. The arguments and reasons in support of the request must be limited to the points enumerated in the Board of Commissioners’ written statement of denial.
2. The academic business unit may present only evidence **not** already considered. The academic business unit may send one or more representatives, including its legal counsel, to present its case. The IACBE records and subsequently transcribes all proceedings of this type for its own use.

During this period, the academic business unit will continue to hold the status of educational member.

Based on the evidence presented at the hearing, the IACBE Board of Commissioners may affirm, modify, or reverse its previous decision to deny candidacy status. If the previous action of denial is upheld, the denial becomes final.

If the academic business unit does not exercise its right to request reconsideration of the denial action or if the previous action of denial is upheld by the Board of Commissioners in a reconsideration hearing, then no further remedy is available to it for the period of one year, after which it may reapply to become a candidate for accreditation.

The institution must pay in advance any additional costs associated with scheduling meetings of the Board of Commissioners to address requests for reconsideration of denial of candidacy.

## Appendix B: Board of Commissioners’ Actions on Accreditation[[3]](#footnote-3)

The Board of Commissioners takes one of the following actions on an academic business unit’s request for accreditation or reaffirmation of accreditation of its business programs:

1. Accreditation Granted
2. Action on Accreditation Deferred
3. Accreditation Denied

These actions are described below.

*Accreditation Granted*

Accreditation is granted to those business programs judged by the IACBE Board of Commissioners to be in compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles. The academic business unit must be current with its membership dues, and the site visit expenses must have been paid to the IACBE before accreditation is granted. The institution and its academic business unit will be notified in writing of the Board of Commissioners’ decision regarding the accreditation status of their business programs, and will be provided a list of those programs to which accreditation applies. A period of accreditation will not exceed seven years. If accreditation is granted by the Board of Commissioners, it may be accompanied by one or more of the following items:

* ***Observations.*** An observation is a recommendation by the IACBE Board of Commissioners that it believes would be helpful to the academic business unit in achieving excellence in business education. Action on observations is highly recommended but is not required.
* ***Notes.*** Notes represent areas in which the academic business unit is in compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, but not with some of the criteria. The academic business unit is responsible for taking corrective action on all notes in the commissioners’ accreditation letter, with resolution completed within the specified timeframe. In its submission of the Interim Quality Assurance Report, the academic business unit is required to provide a status update on its implemented corrective actions.

*Action on Accreditation Deferred*

When the business programs of an academic business unit that is a candidate for accreditation or that is seeking reaffirmation of accreditation are found to be in noncompliance with a number of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, the Board of Commissioners may defer action on accreditation for a time period not to exceed three years pending remedial action and/or receipt of additional information. The Board of Commissioners will provide written reasons for the deferred action and will invite the academic business unit to respond.

During this period, the academic business unit will continue to hold the status of candidate for accreditation, or in the case of reaffirmation of accreditation, the academic business unit’s business programs will continue to hold their accredited status.

A deferred action is, in effect, a ruling of no action on accreditation at that time, and therefore, the action cannot be appealed. The two major reasons for a deferred action are as follows:

1. The deficiencies are extensive, and/or
2. Adequate information pertaining to compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles was not included in the self-study or other related documents.

If, within the time period specified by the Board of Commissioners, the academic business unit corrects the identified deficiencies, it may provide written notification to the IACBE requesting reconsideration of the deferred action, and describing the corrective actions it has taken. If the request for reconsideration is not received by the IACBE within one year of the deferred action, the academic business unit must prepare and submit to the IACBE a new self-study. Upon receipt of a request for reconsideration of a deferred action, the IACBE will assign a commissioner to make a one-day visit to the academic business unit to validate that the deficiencies have been corrected. Subsequent to the one-day visit, a written commissioner’s report of the visit will be provided to the IACBE. Based on a review of the academic business unit’s request for reconsideration of deferral, the commissioner’s report, and the new self-study (if applicable), the Board of Commissioners will then determine the accreditation status of the business programs of the academic business unit. The institution and its academic business unit will be notified in writing of the action of the Board of Commissioners on the request for reconsideration of deferral.

The costs of a commissioner’s visit to validate corrective action will be paid in advance by the institution. These costs include travel expenses, hotel accommodations, food, transportation and other incidental expenses.

*Accreditation Denied*

If the business programs of the academic business unit are in significant noncompliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, the Board of Commissioners may deny accreditation. If accreditation is denied, the Board of Commissioners will provide written reasons for the denial. The academic business unit may request a reconsideration of the denial action and may present its case, including new evidence, in a fair and impartial hearing before the Board of Commissioners at its next scheduled meeting. The procedures for this type of hearing are as follows:

1. The request for such a hearing must be made within fifteen calendar days of the date of notification of the denial, must be in writing, and must be signed by the chief executive officer of the institution. The arguments and reasons in support of the request must be limited to the points enumerated in the Board of Commissioners’ written statement of denial.
2. The academic business unit may present only evidence **not** already considered. The academic business unit may send one or more representatives, including its legal counsel, to present its case. The IACBE records and subsequently transcribes all proceedings of this type for its own use.

During this period, the academic business unit will continue to hold the status of candidate for accreditation, or in the case of reaffirmation of accreditation, the academic business unit’s business programs will continue to hold their accredited status.

Based on the evidence presented at the hearing, the IACBE Board of Commissioners may affirm, modify, or reverse its previous decision to deny accreditation. If the previous action of denial is upheld, the denial becomes final.

If an academic business unit that is a candidate for accreditation does not exercise its right to request reconsideration of the denial action or if the previous action of denial is upheld by the Board of Commissioners in a reconsideration hearing, then its candidacy status lapses and no further remedy is available to it for the period of one year, after which it may reapply to become a candidate for accreditation. In the case of reaffirmation of accreditation, no further remedy is available to the academic business unit for the period of one year, after which it must begin anew the process of accreditation in order to regain it. In this case, the academic business unit and its parent institution must strike any reference to IACBE accreditation from their websites, catalogs, and other public documents.

The institution must pay in advance any additional costs associated with scheduling meetings of the Board of Commissioners to address requests for reconsideration of denial of accreditation.

## Appendix C: Board of Commissioners’ Sanctions on Accredited Programs

The Board of Commissioners may impose one of the following sanctions on an academic business unit’s accredited business programs:

1. Probation
2. Withdrawal of Accreditation

These actions are described below.

**Probation**

The IACBE Board of Commissioners may place the accredited business programs of an academic business unit on probation for the following three reasons:

1. When an academic business unit whose business programs have been accredited with notes does not remove the deficiencies identified in the notes within the required three-year period, the Board of Commissioners may place those programs on probation.
2. When the institution is placed on probation by its institutional accrediting body, its business programs normally will be placed on probation by the IACBE.
3. When a business program that is accredited becomes significantly out of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, the Board of Commissioners may place that program on probation.

When the business programs of an academic business unit are placed on probation, the academic business unit will be notified of and requested to respond to the issues that caused the probationary status. These issues must be remedied within the time frame specified by the IACBE Board of Commissioners, but will not exceed two years. When the deficiencies are ameliorated, the academic business unit will submit to the IACBE a written request for a review and removal of the probationary status. A commissioner or designated representative may visit the academic business unit to verify that the deficiencies have been corrected to the satisfaction of the IACBE Board of Commissioners. The report of these findings is made to the Board of Commissioners for its final disposition. If the deficiencies are not corrected or if the academic business unit does not submit a request for removal of probationary status within the specified time period, the academic business unit will be subject to withdrawal of accreditation of its business programs.

**Withdrawal of Accreditation**

Withdrawal of accreditation differs significantly from denial of accreditation. Denial applies to the business programs for which the academic business unit is seeking first-time accreditation or reaffirmation of accreditation, while withdrawal applies to the academic business unit’s programs after they have been granted first-time accreditation or reaffirmation of accreditation. Withdrawal of accreditation typically occurs following a period of probation. Accreditation may be withdrawn by the IACBE Board of Commissioners through the following two types of actions:

1. Suspension of Accreditation
2. Revocation of Accreditation

The IACBE will notify the institution and its academic business unit by certified mail regarding the business programs facing withdrawal of accreditation. The academic business unit will have a 60-calendar-day time period in which to initiate an appeal of accreditation withdrawal. The accreditation status of the academic business unit’s business programs is protected pending final disposition of the appeal process (see the subsection entitled “Due Process”). The types of withdrawal of accreditation actions are described below.

*Suspension of Accreditation*

Suspension of accreditation occurs when, in the judgment of the Board of Commissioners, an accredited business program no longer complies with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles and/or policies and procedures. A judgment of suspension will specify the time period, conditions, and terms by which the program may regain accreditation through correction of the conditions that led to the suspension.

Reasons for suspension include, but are not limited, to the following circumstances:

1. When any component of an accredited business program is thoroughly examined and found not to be in compliance with current IACBE Accreditation Principles and/or policies and procedures.
2. When periodic reports filed by the academic business unit fail to conform to IACBE reporting requirements as described in Section Four: Reporting Requirements.
3. When any substantial or significant change in the operation, structure, governance, ownership, control, location, facilities of the institution, or in the business programs of the academic business unit is made without notification to the IACBE.
4. When the academic business unit fails to respond adequately to inquiries or requests for information, or fails to cooperate in completing arrangements for a scheduled evaluation.
5. When the academic business unit has substantially disregarded directives of the IACBE.
6. When the academic business unit fails to file an annual report on a timely basis as required by the IACBE.
7. When the academic business unit has failed to pay its annual membership dues or accreditation fees in a timely manner as established by the IACBE Board of Directors.

If the academic business unit does not correct the conditions that led to the suspension in the specified time period, its business programs will be subject to revocation of accreditation.

*Revocation of Accreditation*

Revocation of accreditation may occur when the institution has failed to pay the dues and fees required to maintain accreditation. In other cases, revocation of accreditation follows the failure of the academic business unit to correct deficiencies noted by the IACBE A revocation of accreditation applies to all programs at the institution that are accredited by the IACBE. A judgment of revocation by the IACBE requires that the academic business unit begin anew the process of accreditation in order to regain it.

*Due Process*

In all cases where accreditation has been withdrawn, either by suspension or revocation, the academic business unit is afforded the following procedural guarantees:

1. A right of appeal as described below; the academic business unit will have a 60-calendar-day time period in which to initiate an appeal of accreditation withdrawal. The accreditation status of the academic business unit’s business programs is protected pending final disposition of the appeal process.
2. Opportunity for a hearing before the Board of Commissioners on all material issues in controversy.
3. Written prior notice of the proceedings, the charges levied, and the standards by which the programs are ultimately to be judged.

Appeal procedures have been established for academic business units whose business program accreditation has been withdrawn. These procedures are intended to provide due process to academic business units claiming to be aggrieved by the withdrawal actions. They do not apply to decisions by the IACBE to deny accreditation. An academic business unit must file an appeal with the IACBE, signed by the chief executive officer of the institution, within 60 calendar days after withdrawal notification by the IACBE. An appeal of withdrawal of accreditation by the IACBE must be on the grounds that such a decision was:

1. Arbitrary, capricious, or otherwise in substantial disregard of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, policies, or procedures, or
2. Not supported by sufficient evidence in the record upon which the IACBE Board of Commissioners based the withdrawal action.

The academic business unit’s appeal of withdrawal of accreditation will be heard by the Board of Appeal. The Board of Appeal is a separate, independent appeals body established by the IACBE for the purpose of hearing appeals by academic business units whose business program accreditation has been withdrawn, and serves as another level of due process for these academic business units.

The Board of Appeal has no jurisdiction or authority pertaining to the reasonableness of the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, policies, and procedures. Nor will the Board of Appeal consider any evidence that was not in the record for review by the IACBE’s Board of Commissioners.

The Board of Appeal is composed of five persons, each of whom must be a business faculty member or academic administrator of an institution whose IACBE-accredited programs are in good standing. The appointments are made by the Executive Committee of the Board of Directors of the IACBE, which will also appoint the chair of the Board of Appeal. Terms of appointment are also set by the Executive Committee. The qualifications of each member appointed to the Board of Appeal must include knowledge of, and experience with, the IACBE accreditation process. An appointee to the Board of Appeal may not be currently serving as a member of the IACBE’s Board of Commissioners.

The Board of Appeal is empowered to review, upon notice of appeal by an academic business unit, the withdrawal of accreditation of an academic business unit’s business programs. The Board of Appeal has the authority to:

1. Affirm the decision of the Board of Commissioners.
2. Remand the case to the Board of Commissioners with recommendations for further consideration if it finds the appeal to have been well founded or justified.

When a case is remanded to the Board of Commissioners, the recommendation of the Board of Appeal will not bind or limit the Board of Commissioners in any way.

When the decision of the Board of Commissioners is affirmed by the Board of Appeal, the appeal will be deemed to have received final disposition upon issuance of the Board of Appeal’s decision. An appeal remanded to the Board of Commissioners by the Board of Appeal shall be deemed to have received final disposition when the Board of Commissioners takes final action on the remand.

A hearing will be held at a time and place designated by the Chair of the Board of Appeal. Three members constitute a quorum. The Board of Appeal may be convened as necessary.

Prior to the hearing, briefs may be submitted by the academic business unit and the Board of Commissioners in a manner prescribed by the Board of Appeal. The Chair, or the member of the Board of Appeal designated in the Chair’s absence, will preside at the hearing. The Chair will rule on all procedural matters.

The hearing shall be as informal as possible and appropriate under the circumstances. The academic business unit may waive personal appearance, in which case the matter will be handled solely on the basis of the submitted briefs.

Every decision must have the concurrence of a majority of the members of the Board of Appeal in attendance at the hearing. Within a reasonable time following the conclusion of the hearing, the Board of Appeal shall issue a written statement of its decision along with its reasons for the decision and recommendation, if any, to the Board of Commissioners. Dissenting opinions, if any, will be furnished to the institution and its academic business unit. Publication of the decision is the responsibility of and shall be made by the IACBE.

The parent institution of the appealing academic business unit will bear the following expenses in connection with the appeal:

1. Travel, hotel accommodations, and food for the members of the Board of Appeal participating in the review.
2. Cost of the hearing room.

An appeals deposit of $5,000 must be made to the IACBE at the time of filing the appeals notice described herein. This deposit will be applied to the expenses to be paid by the institution as described above. Prior to the hearing, the IACBE may increase the amount of the deposit required to meet a realistic estimate of expenses involved should they be likely to exceed $5,000.

If the academic business unit does not exercise its right of appeal within the 60-calendar-day time period afforded to it, or if the academic business unit’s appeal is denied and the withdrawal of accreditation is upheld, then the academic business unit and its parent institution must strike any reference to IACBE accreditation from their websites, catalogs, and other public documents.

## Appendix D: Glossary of Terms

**Academic Business Unit:** The principal organizational unit responsible for the administration of the business programs of the institution, whether that unit is a department, division, school, college, faculty, or other organizational structure. This unit should be led by a doctorally- or professionally-qualified business educator.

**Academic Business Unit Member:** An academic business unit that is (1) an Educational Member of the IACBE, or (2) a Candidate for Accreditation by the IACBE, or (3) an Accredited Member of the IACBE. *See also “Educational Member,” “Candidate for Accreditation,” and “Accredited Member.”*

**Academic Quality:** The overall level of performance of the academic business unit in the context of its mission as measured by the extent of accomplishment of the unit’s intended student learning and operational outcomes and its mission and broad-based goals.

**Accreditation:** 1. The process of self-study and external peer review for quality assurance, accountability, and quality improvement of an institution of higher education offering business programs. 2. The recognition of excellence in business education by the IACBE; excellence in business education for the academic business unit includes achieving its mission and broad-based goals, and compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles.

**Accreditation Recognition:** In the United States, accreditation recognition is the process of quality assurance for institutional and specialized accrediting bodies by either the U.S. Department of Education (DOE) or the Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA). Internationally, quality assurance for accrediting bodies is provided by governmental bodies or non-governmental organizations.

**Accredited Member:** The status granted by the IACBE Board of Commissioners to an academic business unit that has successfully completed the IACBE accreditation review process and has business programs accredited by the IACBE.

**Action Plan:** A series of steps designed to accomplish a goal or an objective, or to make changes and improvements related to strategic planning and outcomes assessment.

**Annual Report:** A report required of all academic business unit members of the IACBE, regardless of accreditation status, which is to be submitted annually to the IACBE. The annual reports are used to monitor the status of academic business unit members and their efforts toward continuous improvement.

**Applicant:** An academic business unit that has submitted a completed IACBE membership application form with appropriate enclosures as specified in the IACBE’s criteria for educational membership.

**Articulation:** Articulation agreements are agreements between two or more institutions of higher education in which they mutually agree to accept courses as if the courses had been taught by their own institutions. The agreement would specify the courses that would be transferable, and whether they would be applicable toward a given degree program.

**Assessment:** A process of determining whether established student learning and operational goals/objectives have been achieved, and whether the mission and broad-based goals of the academic business unit are being accomplished. The process involves gathering, evaluating, and interpreting results in light of intended outcomes. *See also “Closing the Loop.”*

**Benchmarking:** The process of continuously measuring and comparing an academic business unit’s resources, processes, and outcomes against comparable resources, processes, and outcomes in the academic business units of leading institutions of higher education, and against educational best practices to obtain information that will assist the academic business unit in identifying and implementing improvements.

**Board of Commissioners:** The Board of Commissioners is the independent accreditation decision-making body of the IACBE and is elected by the organization’s membership in accordance with IACBE bylaws. The commissioners review and evaluate requests for specialized business program accreditation, and determine the accreditation status of all IACBE academic business unit members. The commissioners are responsible for maintaining and updating the IACBE accreditation processes and associated manuals.

**Board of Directors:** The Board of Directors is elected by the IACBE’s academic business unit membership in accordance with the bylaws of the IACBE. The directors are responsible for general oversight of the affairs of the IACBE and for establishing policy.

**Broad-Based Goals:** These represent aspirations of the academic business unit and should be directly related to the accomplishment of the academic business unit’s mission. In support of IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, there are two general types of broad-based goals: student learning goals and operational goals.

**Business Core:** The business and business-related courses, modules, credits, classes, subjects, papers, etc. in a degree program that are required of all students and are common to the program overall regardless of any major, concentration, specialization, emphasis, option, or track comprising any portion of the program.

**Business Program:** A program of study consisting of an organized set of courses, modules, credits, classes, subjects, papers, etc. that satisfies all of the following three criteria: (1) the program leads to the awarding of a degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential at the associate, bachelor’s, master’s, or doctoral level, (2) the credit hours (or contact hours as applicable) in the traditional areas of accounting or business education in the courses, modules, credits, classes, subjects, papers, etc. comprising the program constitute 20 percent or more of the total hours required for an undergraduate degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential, or 50 percent or more of the total hours required for a graduate degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential, and (3) the program appears on a student’s official transcript, diploma supplement, or other official record of program completion. Furthermore, all majors, concentrations, specializations, emphases, options, and tracks comprising any portion of the program will also be encompassed by the IACBE’s scope of accreditation if and only if they satisfy the following two criteria: (1) fifty percent or more of the credit hours (or contact hours as applicable) required for any major, concentration, specialization, emphasis, option, or track are in the traditional areas of business education and (2) the majors, concentrations, specializations, emphases, options, and tracks appear on a student’s official transcript, diploma supplement, or other official record of program completion. *See* *also “Traditional Areas of Business Education.”*

**Candidacy:** A process during which an academic business unit prepares for a first-time accreditation review by the IACBE. Educational members of the IACBE apply for and may be granted candidacy status by the IACBE Board of Commissioners.

**Candidate for Accreditation:** The status granted by the IACBE Board of Commissioners to an academic business unit that has successfully completed the candidacy process as outlined in the IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual*.

**CHEA:** The Council for Higher Education Accreditation is a private, nonprofit national organization that coordinates accreditation activities in the United States. The purposes of CHEA are: (a) advocacy for voluntary accreditation and quality assurance, (b) service, (c) and recognition/certification of regional, national, and specialized accrediting organizations.

**Closing the Loop:** Completing all six phases of the assessment cycle: employing appropriate measures of student learning and operational assessment; evaluating the results against intended outcomes; identifying changes and improvements that are needed; developing action plans to implement those changes and improvements; integrating the action plans into the strategic planning process; and identifying realized outcomes.

**Common Professional Component (CPC):** The Common Professional Component (CPC) is composed of required coverage of topical/ subject areas in undergraduate business programs, as set forth in the IACBE’s *Self-Study Manual*.

**Degree Program:** An organized sequence of courses, modules, credits, classes, subjects, papers, etc. that leads to the awarding of a degree, diploma, or other equivalent credential at the undergraduate or graduate level in an institution of higher education. *See* *also “Business Program.”*

**Direct Measures:** *See Measures, Direct*

**Educational Innovation:** Responses to the cultural, demographic, and technological shifts in society that require changes in business education. Those changes will involve the application of effective new ideas, methods, and approaches to business education.

**Educational Member:** An academic business unit that has met the IACBE’s requirements for educational membership as outlined in the IACBE’s *Accreditation Process Manual*.

**Faculty Development:** A process whereby faculty members seek to improve their scholarship of teaching, discovery, application, and integration (Boyer, 1990).

**Faculty Load:** Consists of teaching loads (the actual number of courses taught during an academic term for full-time, part-time, and adjunct faculty), and other academic assignments (e.g., student advising, committee work, and other administrative assignments).

**Faculty Qualification Levels:** A faculty member’s education, certifications, industry experience, and teaching experience determine his or her qualification level. Faculty members are classified as being doctorally-qualified, professionally-qualified, minimally-qualified, or unqualified.

**Findings:** Items and issues identified by a site-visit team resulting from its visit to the institution and its evaluation of the academic business unit’s self-study in order to determine compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles. The IACBE Board of Commissioners examines these findings to determine whether they should be identified as observations, notes, or commendations.

**Goal:** *See Mission/Goal/Objective*

**Hybrid Program:** A program delivered to students partially online and partially face-to-face.

**IACBE:** The International Accreditation Council for Business Education. The IACBE is a specialized accrediting body that promotes and recognizes excellence in business education in institutions of higher education worldwide through mission-driven and outcomes-based accreditation of business programs at both the undergraduate and graduate levels.

**Indirect Measures:** *See Measures, Indirect*

**Institution of Higher Education:** For IACBE purposes, an institution of higher education:

* Is an academic institution that is institutionally accredited by and in good standing with an appropriate recognized national institutional accrediting organization. For institutions located outside of the United States, it is an academic institution that has either (1) recognized institutional accreditation from and good standing with an appropriate organization in the relevant country or region, or (2) approvals or authorizations to award degrees from an appropriate governing, legal, or similar body; and
* Has an approved, publicly-stated mission appropriate to a college or university; and
* Offers at least one bachelor- or graduate-level program in business, with enrolled students, for at least two years.

*See also “Recognized National Institutional Accreditation.”*

**Institutional Accreditation:** Accreditation granted to an academic institution in its entirety by an accrediting organization.

**Intended Outcome:** A planned or desired result pertaining to student learning or academic business unit operational effectiveness.

**Measurement Instruments:** Tools used to determine the extent to which intended outcomes have been achieved. Measurement instruments for student learning can be either direct measures or indirect measures.

**Measures, Direct:** Methods used to assess the extent of student achievement of intended learning outcomes. The measures provide direct evidence to determine whether the desired learning has taken place (the evidence provided should be relevant, verifiable, and representative). Examples of direct measures include comprehensive exams, capstone course assessments, portfolio evaluations, pre- and post-test assessments.

**Measures, Indirect:** Methods used to assess students’ or external bodies’ perceptions, thoughts, or opinions pertaining to the educational experiences of students. Examples of indirect measures include exit surveys, exit interviews, focus groups, alumni surveys, and employers’ evaluations of students.

**Mission/Goal/Objective:** *Mission* is a statement of the purpose of an institution or an academic business unit, the reason(s) for its existence, and sometimes includes its future direction or vision. *Goals* are established to place into action various facets of the mission, purpose, and vision of the institution or the academic business unit (the results it wants to accomplish in the future). The mission and goals of the academic business unit should be congruent with those of the institution. *Objectives* are the specific, measurable results that the institution or the academic business unit expects to achieve consistent with its mission and goals.

**New Business Program:** For IACBE purposes, a new business program is defined to be any business program (including new majors, concentrations, specializations, emphases, options, and/or tracks) that is added to an institution’s offerings subsequent to the granting of accreditation and that does not appear in the listing of accredited programs that are identified in the attachment to the institution’s accreditation letter.

**Notes:** Notes represent areas in which the academic business unit is in compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles, but not with some of the criteria. The academic business unit is responsible for taking corrective action on all notes in the commissioners’ accreditation letter within the specified timeframe. The academic business unit is required to report corrective action taken on each note in its annual report until the deficiencies identified in the note have been eliminated.

**Objective:** *See Mission/Goal/Objective*

**Observation:** An observation is a recommendation by the IACBE Board of Commissioners that it believes would be helpful to the academic business unit in achieving excellence in business education. Action on observations is highly recommended, but is not required.

**Off-Campus:** Any site other than the main campus at which courses are taught by the academic business unit is considered to be “off campus.” Online and/or video delivery of courses to dedicated sites may also be considered “off-campus.”

**Operational Effectiveness:** The ability of the academic business unit to accomplish its operational goals and intended operational outcomes.

**Outcomes Assessment Plan:** A document prepared by an academic business unit that outlines the process it uses to measure the academic quality of its business programs, the extent of its operational effectiveness, and the degree to which it is accomplishing its mission and broad-based goals. For IACBE purposes, the document includes a statement of mission and broad-based goals (both student learning and operational goals); identification of intended student learning outcomes and their associated measurement tools for each business program; identification of intended operational outcomes and their associated measurement tools; and a description of the ways in which outcomes assessment is integrated into both the institution’s and the academic business unit’s strategic planning and budgeting processes.

**Principle:** The IACBE’s Accreditation Principles represent its criteria for accreditation. The accreditation principles are based on best practices in business education as defined by the IACBE’s “Characteristics of Excellence in Business Education.” Each principle is linked to one or more characteristics of excellence. Principles allow for a continuum of accomplishment, and are used to assess outcomes, evaluate progress toward excellence, and encourage continuous improvement.

**Program Coverage:** Identifies the field of study and courses assigned to a faculty member as part of his/her teaching load, in order to provide evidence of compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principle 4.3, which reads “for each business program offered (including majors, concentrations, specializations, emphases, options, and tracks), the academic business unit should have at least one full-time doctorally-qualified or professionally-qualified faculty member who teaches in that program.”

**Reaffirmation of Accreditation:** Once a business program has been granted accreditation by the IACBE, an academic business unit must have that accreditation reaffirmed periodically by developing a self-study, undergoing a site visit, and being reviewed by the IACBE Board of Commissioners.

**Realized Outcome:** A measurable statement of performance resulting from the implementation of a course of action. A realized outcome may or may not be an indicator of success in achieving goals and objectives.

**Recognized National Institutional Accreditation:** Institutional accreditation granted to an academic institution by an institutional accrediting body recognized by the Council for Higher Education Accreditation (CHEA) or the United States Department of Education (DOE). For IACBE purposes, the equivalent for institutions located outside of the United States would be recognized institutional accreditation from an appropriate organization in the relevant country or region.

**Rubric:** An established guide used to provide consistent evaluations of assessment results generated by identified measurement instruments. A rubric establishes criteria for objective assessment and evaluation. A rubric can be a description of performance characteristics corresponding to points on a rating scale, or an explicit expectation of performance qualities on a rating scale, or a defined scoring point on a scale.

**Scholarly and Professional Activities:** Those activities and tasks that faculty members undertake in order to enhance and further develop their knowledge, skills, and abilities within their fields of study.

**Self-Study:** A comprehensive report prepared by an academic business unit that documents the extent of the unit’s compliance with the IACBE’s Accreditation Principles.

**Site Visit:** A comprehensive, on-campus review of the academic business unit’s business programs and operations in response to the unit’s request for specialized program accreditation. The site visit includes evaluation of the academic business unit’s self-study by an IACBE site-visit team of professionally-trained peer reviewers.

**Specialized Business Program:** A niche program in business that is designed to serve a relatively small target audience. Examples include programs such as health care management, supply-chain management, hospitality management, sport management, and forensic accounting. Given their unique focus, undergraduate specialized business programs may justify deviation from Common Professional Component (CPC) coverage.

**Student Learning Outcomes:** Measurable knowledge, skills, and abilities of students related to a course or program of study.

**Traditional Areas of Business Education:** The following typical disciplinary areas in business: business administration, accounting, finance, human resources, information management, international business, leadership, management, marketing, economics (principles of microeconomics/macroeconomics), business law, business ethics, business communication, and business-related quantitative methods.

1. The following typical disciplinary areas are considered to be the “traditional areas of business education”: business administration, accounting, finance, human resources, information management and systems, international business, leadership, management, marketing, economics (principles of microeconomics and macroeconomics), business law, business ethics, business communication, and business-related quantitative methods. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. *Accreditation Process Manual*, pp. 11-12. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. *Accreditation Process Manual*, pp. 22-25. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)